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FADE IN:

EXT. FIELD - DAY

It’s 1914, eastern France, a farm. 

A French teen named Lilou is seen wrestling with a bigger 
sister. Two other sisters also wrestle. Lilou and her foe 
glare at each other. 

The other sister dares her to race to the river. As they run, 
she is reminded that Lilou is blazing fast. 

The two combatants glare at each other again. And then begin 
laughing. They all run home, Lilou again in the lead. 

EXT. FIELD - DAY

Lilou is working on her farm. She sets down a long staff and 
picks up a rifle. She is watching a flock of sheep and, not 
far off, a wolf. 

She shoots at the wolf; she misses and winces in irritation, 
but the wolf takes the hint and trots into the trees. 

She crosses to the flock and finds a lamb who has been 
mauled. Lilou puts it out of its misery with two slashes 
across its throat. 

EXT. OUTSIDE FARMHOUSE - DAY

Lilou arrives at her father's farmhouse with the lamb. 
Emerging from the house are her Papa, four sisters, and a 
prospective fiance. 

The father pulls her aside and points at all the other girls, 
one by one: there are too many. 

He points at her and raises two fingers: first he points at 
the fiancé, and then he points at a road sign pointing to 
"VILLE". 

She looks at the fiancé and he looks at her: not impressed. 

She looks at the sign, and then at her father. She nods her 
head toward the sign. 

He gives her a few coins, and then a teary hug. 



Her sisters smirk as she leaves, and then act relieved that 
they weren't the ones kicked out. They begin to sniff around 
the fiancé. 

In a few moments Lilou stands at the sign with a sack of her 
pathetic belongings, looking down the road. She begins to 
walk, throwing a cloak over her shoulders. 

EXT. COUNTRY ROAD - DAY

Continuation. Soon two riders approach Lilou and she scurries 
into the trees. One of their horses breaks his stride, 
sensing she's there. The riders look around. She emerges from 
the trees holding a knife. They give her a long look and then 
move on. 

Soon she is following a young man named Perigord. He stops 
and listens: she hides behind a bush. He proceeds, looking 
over his shoulder. 

He reaches a fence post and sets an apple on top of it. She 
finds it, smiles, and trots up to find him. They eat their 
apples. 

They walk under a sign pointing them to LE RUISSEAU, a larger 
fort town up the hill, with lengthy fortifications.

EXT. VILLAGE STREET - DAY

Lilou is going from door to door, asking for work. She is 
getting yelled at a lot. 

Following behind her are two thieves, girls named Aida and 
Bijou. They are perhaps eleven years old. They are scoping 
out her sack. 

Above them are two remaining walls of a striking medieval 
citadel. 

As one shop owner is handing Lilou a broom, the thieves 
strike, grabbing Lilou’s bag and running. Lilou yells at 
them, and then throws a rock in frustration and begins 
sweeping. 

In a minute, the thieves return with her bag of rags, 
unimpressed, and return it to her. She sticks her tongue out 
at them. 
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INT. SHACK - NIGHT

Lilou has followed the thieves to a shack. They pull knives; 
Lilou pulls out an ugly looking fish. They smell it and look 
suspiciously at her. 

She begins cleaning the fish and one girl collects twigs for 
a fire. 

The other makes soup which looks like mostly water and a 
chopped onion. 

The fire builder pulls out a rag of what is clearly someone 
else's discarded lunch leftovers, still with bite marks in 
it. And a bottle of wine, which Lilou smells and makes an 
awful face at. 

They take turns dipping soup out of the pot. They hold their 
noses and drink the wine. The girls smile at Lilou.

Finally Lilou curls up in a corner of her new home and goes 
to sleep under her cloak. 

EXT. VILLAGE STREET - DAY

Aida tries to scam the locals with card games and selling 
broken watches, but they all know her too well. 

Bijou tries pickpocketing, but they see her coming too and 
grab their purses, wagging their fingers at her. 

An irritated butcher gives the girls some horrible looking 
offal. Score!

EXT. SMALL RIVER - DAY

Lilou is doing laundry. About 40 yards upstream round a bend, 
Perigord is fishing and watching her. 

She begins taking off her shirt. He panics and calls out to 
her. And then she panics. 

He approaches her; she waves a knife which he totally 
ignores. 

She yells at him, and he holds up his fishing rod and his 
hook. 

She looks at his fishing basket longingly and points. He 
raises three fingers and he gives her a fish. She smiles at 
him. 
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He points toward the village and plays air violin with his 
fishing rod - there's music in town tonight. She smiles 
again. 

INT. SHACK - NIGHT

Aida and Bijou clean the fish and gorge on stolen bread. 
Bijou holds up the fish: where did you get it?

Lilou says it was a fisherman, holding up an imaginary rod 
and fishing line. 

Aida gestures: was he tall? Strong?

Lilou smiles and they do too. 

EXT. VILLAGE STREET - NIGHT

A primitive string band is pounding out some waltzy stuff for 
the locals, who are dancing about as well as the musicians 
are playing. 

Perigord enters the square, slicks his hair. 

Lilou arrives, in the same dress but freshly bathed. He 
plucks at her sad little dress and she shrugs. They dance 
adequately. 

When the music stops, they just look at each other for a 
long, long moment. 

Aida ends it by whacking Lilou on the elbow; she sees 
Perigord and winks at him. She hands Lilou her knife and they 
go to the end of the street hand in hand; at the end Lilou 
looks at Perigord again. 

EXT. FIELD - DAY

Lilou sees a wolf and flees to a treeline. She swiftly climbs 
a tree. She scans the field for the wolf and spots him. 

She hears a noise, looks down, and sees Perigord looking up 
at her. She panics and pulls her dress tight around her. 

He asks if she’s okay, and she points toward the field: WOLF!

He looks up at her but she yells at him and he looks at the 
ground. He waves for her to come down. 
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INT. FARMHOUSE - DAY

Lilou, sitting in her underwear, puts down a needle and holds 
up her new trousers. She slides them on and tests them out 
like an athlete would. 

Her father sees her, begins to yell, and then puts his hand 
over his mouth. He rolls his eyes. 

EXT. VILLAGE STREET - DAY

Lilou's Papa is in town to sell a lamb and buy a loaf of 
bread. 

Aida and Bijou circle around him and lift his purse. They 
run. He doesn't notice. 

After they’re gone, he notices. He can’t pay. The shopkeeper 
tells him to catch up with him later. 

EXT. COUNTRY ROAD - DAY

Aida and Bijou examine the purse and discover only a few 
coins: he's dirt poor. They're appalled. They argue. They 
slide into the trees. 

In time Papa arrives. Bijou runs to him and hugs him. Aida, 
enraged, follows. She hands Papa the purse, ashamed, 
beginning to cry. 

Papa looks at the two of them, snaps his bread in half and 
gives it to them. He glares at them and walks off. Now 
they're both crying. 

EXT. COUNTRY ROAD - DAY

Aida and Bijou watch Lilou walk toward the farmhouse. They 
look at each other and begin to follow. Lilou turns to look, 
and they scurry into the trees. 

She resumes walking, the girls follow, and this time she 
catches them, knife in hand, before she realizes who they 
are. They stare at the knife. She slides it back in where it 
came from. And the stalking resumes. 

EXT. OUTSIDE FARMHOUSE - DAY

Lilou reaches home for a visit, her two worshippers in tow. 
Her father and sisters emerge. 
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Lilou hands Papa some money, waves and leaves: Aida and Bijou 
look worried: it's him! He gives them a look and then goes 
about his business. 

The girls are dazzled to see all these new girls gathered in 
one place. The sisters, appalled, inspect the girls the pinch 
their noses. 

INT. FARMHOUSE - DAY

The new arrivals are peeling off their outer clothing while 
the sisters prepare an old-style bath.

Later the young girls, wrapped in towels, are devouring all 
the food placed before them. One brave sister grabs Aida's 
hand and places a fork in it; she proceeds to stab her sister 
with it. 

INT. BARN - NIGHT

The young girls fall asleep in the barn, a dog investigating 
the new arrivals. 

Bijou awakens, greets the dog. Now the dog intends to curl up 
with the girls, which requires a bit of jostling around. And 
they settle down again. 

INT. FARMHOUSE - DAY

Lilou is picks up a cheese cloth with a large wad of cheese. 
She smears some on bread: it’s awesome. Aida and Bijou are 
watching her. 

Papa is slowly reading a newspaper, moving his lips, his 
purse in front of him on the table. Aida and Bijou listen. 

Closeups of the paper reveal WAR DECLARED. And then AUSTRIA-
HUNGARY, which Papa mouths in puzzlement. And then BOSNIA-
HERCEGOVINA, which he also struggles to read aloud. 

A soldier arrives to sweet-talk the sisters and show off his 
uniform. 

Papa approaches the soldier with the newspaper in one hand, 
and an ancient sword in another. The soldier examines the 
sword and shakes his head. Papa argues with him; the soldier 
displays his rifle. 

Aida and Bijou begin trying to read the newspaper. They look 
at his purse. He looks at them and walks out. They look at 
the purse again, but make no move to touch it. 
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He returns with a bottle of wine and looks at them again. He 
mixes water and wine in a glass and hands it to them. They 
drink: they’ve had real wine before. They eat bread and 
cheese with the wine. They love Lilou’s cheese. 

EXT. VILLAGE SQUARE - DAY

Market day, the square is busy but not jammed. Lilou's 
sisters wave at Lilou, and at Aida and Bijou who are scanning 
the crowd like little assassins. 

The sisters are distracted by the arrival of a platoon of 
gorgeous soldiers. It is Aida and Bijou who approach them 
first, unashamedly admiring their uniforms. The soldiers 
smile. 

Papa pulls one of the sisters aside and shows her his paper: 
FIGHTING ON THE RIVER MARNE. LIST OF THE DEAD. A list which 
covers the whole page. 

Papa looks up and sees a daughter beaming at a tall soldier. 
He frowns. 

EXT. VILLAGE WALLS - NIGHT

From way up high on the wall we see a breathtaking shot of 
WWI trenches running for miles, night fires lit. We see 
soldiers with iron crosses to the east. 

From this view the town is beautiful and frightening, with a 
number of tall church spires, and torches lighting the 
streets and casting eerie shadows. One of the churches has an 
impressive array of vile gargoyles. In another, a masked 
figure watches the enemy. 

The figure slides in and out of the shadows as it jumps from 
parapet to parapet. One jump from one roof to another leads 
to a slip and near-fatal fall. 

Aida and Bijou see the figure and cry out. They follow and 
the figure moves faster, more and more sure-footed on the 
walls, doing more dangerous leaps.

More people watch the figures. From a second story window 
nearby, a girl points, clutches her dress and screams. A 
church rings a bell. 

A soldier looks where the scream came from, sees the figure 
and aims his rifle. Other soldiers arrive and he points to 
where the figure was seen. An officer points also and barks 
orders: the soldiers head to the walls to find the figure, 
guns ready. 
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EXT. VILLAGE STREET - DAY

Two thugs try to drag Bijou into an alley. The girls 
struggle. 

The figure drops down from the wall onto one. The thugs 
attack the figure who pulls a knife; the thugs pulls their 
own. The figure stabs one and is stabbed in the arm. The 
thugs flee and the figure disappears. 

INT. SHACK - DAY

Aida and Bijou return and find Lilou repairing her arm. They 
point in shock. Lilou holds a finger to her lips and they 
fetch bandages. 

They look outside and see that soldiers looking for her. The 
girls give her some stale bread. She holds a finger to her 
lips and they nod. 

EXT. VILLAGE STREET - DAY

Soldiers pursue Lilou across a rooftop, shoot her in the leg, 
and watch her fall into a tree. 

They surround her and help her up. She slugs one and he 
hollers at her. 

They grab her and drag her to the office of an officer, 
Bellerose.

INT. OFFICE - DAY 

Several soldiers and Bellerose surround her. She stands, 
shoves them aside, and points to a map on the wall. She 
begins hollering to them, and pointing a three spots on the 
map surrounding the town. 

Then she points outside to a signpost at an intersection: 
PARIS. This is why the Germans are coming. 

EXT. VILLAGE WALLS - DAY

Two soldiers climb on the walls slowly, terrified. Not good 
with heights. They look into the distance and see German 
troops advancing, with horses and artillery. 

Panicked, they rush back down. Bellerose and other soldiers 
await on the ground. 
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When the soldiers tell them what's coming, Bellerose barks 
out orders and the soldiers run in all directions. 

Soon dozens of soldiers are rushing out to the fields to meet 
the enemy. But the German artillery piece begins raining down 
on them. 

Townspeople watch terrified, as the war finally comes to 
their front door.

EXT. ARMY BASE, OPEN FIELD - DAY

Lilou watches from the trees as soldiers exercise.

A sentry intercepts her; when he sees it's a girl he lowers 
his rifle and chats her up. 

She sees Perigord training and pushes the sentry out of the 
way. 

She crosses the field and approaches him; they take a long 
look at each other. 

He pulls a paper out of his pocket: FRENCH ARMY ENLISTMENT. 

She pulls out her own document: FRENCH ARMY SALARY. He is 
stunned. 

He points to the three stripes on his shirt, and to her empty 
sleeve. He salutes her, expecting her to salute back. She 
crosses her arms and glares at him. 

He points at her pants and argues with him. She glares some 
more. 

An officer approaches her: she waves her army paper at him 
and salutes. He points to the field. 

Lilou and Perigord race: she's every bit as quick. Perigord 
yells at her. The officer, intrigued, calls them over.

INT. WAREHOUSE - DAY

Continuation. The officer brings them to an empty are which 
other soldiers are using for hand to hand. 

They try four falls, won by Lilou, Perigord, Lilou, and 
Perigord. 

Perigord triumphantly lifts a heavy crate and challenges her 
to do the same. Unfazed, she fetches a dolly and hauls the 
box. She rolls her eyes at him. 
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She slowly crosses to him and kisses his cheek. 

The officer gestures to her and points across the street: 
COURIER'S OFFICE. 

INT. COURIER’S OFFICE - DAY

The officer enters the office and finds another officer; 
Lilou enters behind him. The officer points to her and nods 
at his partner, who smiles and nods back. They hand her a 
dispatch bag. 

Perigord gets the door slammed in his face. 

EXT. BATTLE TRENCH - NIGHT

Lilou vaults into a trench and sees three bayonets pointed at 
her chest. 

An officer arrives and yells at her. She points at his 
dispatch bag, and hands him her orders. 

He yells at her again. He points at her pants and asks if 
she's a girl. She grabs her chest and replies in the 
affirmative.

He yells again. She points at the orders. He hands her a 
different bag and points across the field at another trench a 
hundred yards away. 

A soldier brings her a battered helmet. 

EXT. BATTLEFIELD - NIGHT

She leaps out of the trench and runs. Germans see her and 
fire. She crosses the ground at blazing speed and drops into 
the next trench. 

The officer and his men peek out from the original trench, 
agog. 

EXT. SECOND BATTLE TRENCH - NIGHT

Down in the new trench, more bayonets. A soldier points at 
her pants. She rolls her eyes.

She quickly pats herself down, looking for holes. Nope, we’re 
all good!
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The soldier grabs for her bag but she refuses: she tells him 
to go get his commander.

Commander arrives, she checks his insignia and hands over her 
dispatch bag. 

An officer arrives, reads the contents of her bag, and gives 
her new documents. 

He takes off her helmet and shows her the shrapnel holes: 
it's an old one. He gives her a newer, more sturdy model. She 
smiles. 

She points at one of the bayonets: can I have one? Officer 
rolls his eyes and snaps his fingers. She now has a new toy 
for the battlefield, which she carefully slides into her 
belt. 

EXT. BATTLEFIELD - NIGHT

Another crossing, only this time the Germans are hunting her 
with lights and she's dashing from shell hole to shell hole. 
Several times she falls awkwardly. 

EXT. BATTLE TRENCH - NIGHT

She returns to the first trench and falls to the ground. 

The officer arrives and retrieves her bag. 

She rises and flexes a tender ankle, She takes a good long 
look at the group of soldiers facing her, peering carefully 
into every face. Finally she points and pulls the soldier 
into a tunnel. 

In the tunnel she takes his face by the chin and speaks 
sharply to him. She takes off her shirt: above her 
undershirt, on her back, is a shrapnel wound. Also her back 
and arms are covered in bruises. 

She looks over her shoulder and he repairs the wound with a 
dressing. 

She slides on her shirt, pats his arm, and slides out. 

INT. GENERAL'S OFFICE - DAY

Over the door of the inner office is a sign, GENERAL 
AUGUSTIN. 
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Lilou enters wearing a veil. Two soldiers look her over 
insolently; one tries to touch her face and she shoves him 
away. One points at the sign and grins, rubbing his hands 
together - the general clearly has his evening all planned 
out. 

The general arrives. The soldiers stand at attention and 
salute smartly. She raises an eyebrow at the general and 
salutes also. He glares at her. 

The general escorts Lilou into his office; he shoves the 
other soldiers out. 

INT. INNER OFFICE - DAY

Augustin hands Lilou a report: SNIPER LOCATED IN CENTER OF 
SECTOR J3. 

He points to a map on the wall, showing the battle lines. His 
finger makes a ring around a sector of the battle line: this 
is where the sniper is operating. 

He turns and points at Lilou. She nods. 

A French quartermaster, Clotier, enters with a bag. From the 
bag, she takes binoculars and a knife; she considers and then 
takes a pistol, and wire cutters. 

Clotier hands her a military order and she reads: GERMAN 
IMPERIAL ORDER: ANY FRENCH SOLDIER CAPTURED OUT OF UNIFORM ON 
THE FIELD OF BATTLE WILL BE EXECUTED AS A SPY. 

He hands her a grey-blue uniform shirt, a five-button tunic. 
It’s ugly. 

He also hands her red trousers, which she rejects. This part 
of the sequence can be snipped out if we’re working in black 
and white. 

Augustin leads Clotier out. Lilou takes off her shirt and 
puts on the uniform shirt. It doesn’t fit in certain places, 
and the sleeves are too long. She rolls them up. She leaves 
the top button open.

EXT. CEMETERY - DAY

Augustin escorts Lilou to a distant corner of the cemetery 
and hands her another report: DEAD ESPIONAGE AGENTS. 

He raises four fingers and gestures at four graves. 
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She looks at the first three, and then takes a hard look at 
the fourth: ALICE BABINEAUX.

She reads the name Alice. She looks at the general and holds 
a hand to her chest: a woman?

He nods and makes a gesture, slitting his throat. And then 
points at Lilou. She nods. 

EXT. VILLAGE STREET - DAY

Lilou breaks up with Perigord, now in uniform. Perigord 
demands explanations and then he begs her. She takes his 
hand, clearly distressed, and then she turns it into a 
handshake. She gently pushes him away. He grabs his gear and 
leaves. 

INT. SHACK - DAY

Lilou wipes her eyes and changes into slacks. She grabs her 
bag of gear. 

She goes to the window and sees that he has turned to take 
one last look. He turns and walks away. 

She stares at the road for a long time after he is gone. 

EXT. BATTLE TRENCH - NIGHT

Lilou crosses over the top from a rear trench to a front 
trench. She immediately draws sniper fire. Soldiers in the 
trench return fire and get shot at for their trouble; dirt 
rains into the trench. She drops safely into the trench, 
which is inches deep in mud. 

Soldiers surround her, grab her bag and find the bayonet, 
binoculars and pistol. They point at her and shout questions 
at her. 

She grabs a map, points at a spot on the map, and then points 
over the top of the trench toward where the sniper is. Shots 
ring out again. 

She picks up her bayonet and points to herself. They look at 
her and laugh. 

They take her through zigzagging trenches to a hole, and 
shove her in. 
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INT. TUNNEL - NIGHT

In the hole the terrified girl finds an officer working a 
radiophone. He hangs up. 

She hands him her orders. He just stares at her. He looks 
through her bag. He hands her more ammunition, and then a 
canteen. 

He picks up the wire cutters, snaps them open and shut, and 
shakes his head: they don't work. He throws them on the 
ground. 

He lifts up a rifle, points at her: you're going after the 
sniper? She nods. He shakes her head. 

She begins sharpening her bayonet blade with a rock. 

EXT. BATTLE TRENCH - NIGHT

Three soldiers raise their rifles over the top of the trench 
but Lilou pulls the soldiers back. She holds a finger over 
her lips. 

She stands on a box and looks over the top. A light passes 
over and disappears. 

She checks her gear, looks at the soldiers and leaps out of 
the trench. 

EXT. NO MAN'S LAND - NIGHT

She finds a row of barbed wire and runs along it until she 
finds a post, using it to vault over to the other side. She 
gets snagged, frees herself, flattens on the ground and 
waits. 

She dashes from shell hole to shell hole, berm to berm. An 
artillery piece barks out and a shell lands in the distance. 
She raises her head and counts four artillery pieces, holding 
up four fingers. 

She hears the sniper firing into the night and uses her 
binoculars to try to find him; it's too dark. She stops to 
listen and points. 

She resumes her dash through the tiny hills and valleys of no 
man's land. 

Soon she is behind the sniper, who is alone. She watches and 
waits; a half moon lazily goes by. The sniper sets aside his 
rifle, pulls out a pistol and drinks from a canteen. 
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She licks her finger and holds it up to check the wind. It’s 
blowing in her face. He can’t smell her, but she smells 
herself to be sure. 

She slowly begins to crawl toward him. He lifts his head and 
she freezes. 

She grabs a handful of earth to one side of her and realizes 
it's softer over there, having been blown out of the ground 
by an artillery round. She shifts in that direction and 
resumes crawling. 

Finally she's closing in. She looks for the best place to 
pounce and points to a lump of rock overlooking his position. 
She works her way over there. 

She drops into his shellhole. He hears her and tries to turn. 
He fires his pistol wildly and men yell in the distance. He 
knocks her bayonet out of her hand and they struggle. He 
tries to pin her arms to the ground but she knees him in the 
groin. She grabs her bayonet, shoves it into his throat, and 
slits his throat twice, just as she slit the throat of the 
sheep at her farm. 

She rolls over, exhausted, and listens. Her own men are 
firing at her: she peeks out at them, annoyed.

She rummages around the hole and discovers that his bayonet 
is better than hers: score!

She crawls out of the hole, back further into German 
territory, and sees Germans scurrying around. She laboriously 
circles around back to the trench where she came from. 

The French hear her coming and two of them fire at her. She 
flattens. With a great heave she tosses the officer's canteen 
into the trench, and they shoot again. 

EXT. BATTLE TRENCH - NIGHT

Two French soldiers flinch when the canteen land on their 
heads, expecting a grenade. They realize it's French: the 
girl is back. 

The girl crawls in and falls into the trench. A solder grabs 
her shoulder and points at her: are you okay? She nods at 
him. 

The officer arrives: she holds up four fingers, four 
artillery pieces are aimed at them. He holds up a rifle: the 
sniper? She makes a throat-slitting gesture. The soldiers 
cheer. 
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She stands on a box and does the whole-forearm version of 
flipping the bird at the German lines. 

The officer gestures to her and she follows. 

INT. TUNNEL - NIGHT

The officer and Lilou enter the hole. He points at his cot. 
She looks at him nervously. 

He lifts a bottle of wine. He stabs a rat and throws it out 
of the hole. He hands her a bar of soap and some food, and 
hangs a helmet full of water on a hook. 

He pats her on the shoulder and leaves; there's no door. She 
begins tidying herself up for bed. She takes a slug of the 
wine. She tastes the cheese she was brought: it’s not as good 
as her own. 

Soon she is sleeping the sleep of the dead. A soldier sticks 
his head in and looks at her sleeping. Without opening her 
eyes, she lifts her bayonet and points it right at him. Then 
her eyes open. He withdraws. 

EXT. BATTLE TRENCH - DAY

Lilou exits the tunnel and finds the officer sleeping with a 
cigarette in his mouth. The soldiers look at her in awe. 

The officer awakens, goes into the tunnel and reemerges with 
the helmet. He dumps it out, puts the still-dripping helmet 
on her head, and points up: artillery is coming. 

A soldier scans the horizon with a periscope ("trench 
binoculars"). The soldier nods at the officer: they're 
coming. 

A massive artillery barrage: the Germans know where the 
bayonet-wielding assassin came from. Explosions rain down. 
Shrapnel take out two men who were standing too high and 
others hit the deck. 

A German grenade rolls into the trench. A soldier grabs it 
and begins to throw but it explodes right above them before 
he can get it clear of the trench. 

A soldier gets the periscope shot out of his hand by a 
machinegun. 

They see the flames of a flamethrower, and German soldiers 
come over the top. 
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One tumbles into the trench and a soldier struggles with his 
rifle: with the bayonet attached it’s too long and unwieldy 
for the trench. He pulls the bayonet off of the rifle and 
stabs the German. 

The French have had enough and go over the top to 
counterattack, stopping the German advance. One gets blasted 
in the face with a flamethrower for his trouble. Having 
pushed the Germans back, soldiers begin returning to the 
trench. 

The soldiers begin applying first aid and Lilou helps. The 
officer arrives, shouting, and waves a handwritten report. 
Lilou grabs it, reads it, and climbs out the back of the 
trench. 

EXT. NEAR THE FRENCH TRENCH - DAY

The officer yells at her but she is already zigzagging into 
the trees. 

Chaotic firing forces her toward the German lines and she 
goes deeper into a wooded grove. 

EXT. GERMAN CAMP - DAY

She looks up and sees the German flag. Iron Crosses all over 
buildings and vehicles. 

She circles around the edges of the camp, avoiding two bored 
sentries. She smells the air: horses?

She moves along the edge of the camp and finally finds the 
stables. 

She unhooks one horse from an artillery carriage and gingerly 
begins riding him out of the stable, but he's a monster built 
for strength rather than speed. She rolls her eyes and leads 
him back. 

She spots a sleek horse, clearly bred for running dispatches. 
A farm girl, she knows an awesome horse when she meets one, 
and she knows to make his acquaintance first. She pats his 
face, introduces herself, and fetches her new ride a nearby 
carrot. 

She slides into the saddle. All good. 

She begins to gallop down a road, scanning for escape routes. 
Spotting a sentry post which is quickly coming to life, she 
takes the horse into the trees as shots begin to ring out 
around her. 
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EXT. WOODS - DAY

She waits with the horse in the woods, listening. She hears 
soldiers shouting and points. She rides away from the 
soldiers. 

EXT. COUNTRY ROAD - DAY

She hears a primitive motorcycle and winces. She looks behind 
and a German rider is coming. She scans the terrain ahead. To 
the left, a field. To the right, a ravine leading to a river. 
The ravine it is. 

The man on the cycle slides to a stop, frustrated. 

EXT. RAVINE - DAY

She leads the horse stumbling into the ravine and finally is 
forced to dismount and persuade the horse to keep going. The 
gunfire convinces him to get a shift on. 

They cross a stream, soaking Lilou, and laboriously climb the 
other side out of the ravine, just as soldiers spot them and 
begin firing. She takes the horse into thick bushes and 
further up the hill. 

EXT. NEW COUNTRY ROAD - DAY

She climbs out of the ravine, kisses the horse, mounts, and 
they gallop for dear life. Lots of gunshots. The horse is hit 
but doesn't go down: he is too big a target. 

She dismounts, pats him sadly, and continues on foot. 

EXT. WOODS - DAY

Lilou zigzags across a small field; as she reaches a 
treeline, shots blast a branch over her head and strike a 
nearby tree trunk. She hits the deck. 

She dashes across a wide country road; soldiers see her but 
she runs too quickly. 

She dashes halfway across a stream; upon seeing more soldiers 
she submerges in some reeds. She crawls behind a rock. 

She scrambles up an incline, only to find Germans clearing 
timber: some clever lads send massive tree trunks rolling 
down the hill at her, and one of them tumbles her back into 
the river. 
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Suddenly she hears a train. 

EXT. TRAIN YARD - DAY

She scrambles up her last hill and sees a military transport 
rolling out. She grabs the caboose and climbs to its roof, 
laying flat. She takes a moment to do a 1915 fist pump: 
jackpot!

The train is loaded with troops and artillery pieces. 

She makes her way slowly to the front of the train, on the 
roof; she stabs the first soldier she finds and takes his 
pistol. She ducks when she sees passageway smokers she can 
avoid. 

She reaches the engine, spins the engineer around, holds a 
bayonet to his neck and throws him off the train. 

She climbs onto the roof again and fires at approaching 
soldiers. She doesn’t necessarily want to kill them, just 
force them to back off. She’s going to kill them all in a 
minute anyway, or try to. 

She flits from control to control, figuring out the speed and 
the brake. She nods, satisfied. 

She looks out and sees a sign: SAINTE MARIE, 10 KPH, and a 
big exclamation point. 

She laughs and screams. She speeds up the train to a 
terrifying speed, as the soldiers atop the train panic and 
climb back down. One falls into the trees. 

She sees a nasty curve in the track, around a hill: this is 
the reason for the speed limit. At the critical point, she 
throws herself flat on the floor, slams on the brakes, and 
braces herself by curling her arm around a post. 

The train derails. Massive artillery pieces crash into the 
ground. Soldiers tumble everywhere. 

Lilou, bleeding, scrambles out of the engine and runs into 
the hills. She pauses behind a tree, takes a deep breath, and 
laughs. 

EXT. BATTLE TRENCH - NIGHT

Lilou arrives in a trench when she finds another courier with 
his bag. They look at each other. 
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An officer arrives. He directs Lilou to stay, and the other 
courier to go over the top. 

The other courier goes over the top. Another soldier watches 
him. Bullets come flying toward the trench. The watching 
soldier runs to an officer: the courier was hurt. 

The officer turns to Lilou. Can you go over the top? After 
pointing to the top of the trench, he points to her bag: 
there’s a bag out there and we need it back. 

He looks to his men and holds up two fingers: we need two 
people. 

Lilou pushes him aside and looks at the soldiers one by one. 
One is clearly shell-shocked and she shakes her head. Another 
seems fit, so she makes a running gesture with her fingers: 
are you fast? He looks nervously up toward the top of the 
trench and nods. 

She lifts her foot: give me a lift over the top? He tosses 
her up and follows her. 

EXT. NO MANS LAND - NIGHT

Lilou and the soldier look frantically for the courier, and 
spot him not far away. They crawl to him. 

A shell lands nearby and all three of them are thrown into 
the air. They land half buried in dirt, all turned around. 
Lilou sticks her head up but the other soldier pulls her 
down. 

They look at each other: which way are our lines? They point 
in different directions, look around helplessly in the smoke 
and dust, and then he points toward a gap in the wire. They 
grab the courier and drag him. 

As they get close, gas canisters land around them. They both 
put on gasmasks but the other courier has none. They 
manhandle him forward and throw him into the trench. 

EXT. BATTLE TRENCH - NIGHT

As the three of them topple into the trench, a couple of 
bayonets come out, wielded by gasmasked troops. They all 
begin taking off their masks. They finally realize she’s a 
girl. 

Lilou stares at the soldiers, strangers, until she realizes 
they are British. 

20.



Some of them are Scots from the Black Watch, in kilts: she 
stares for a moment. She smiles and gives them a crisp 
British salute. 

An officer arrives and she hands him two dispatch cases. He 
quickly reviews the contents thereof. He looks at her pants 
and then her face. 

EXT. BATTLE TRENCH - DAY

Lilou is delivering the mail again, when a spectacular 
artillery barrage erupts. 

The soldiers all hit the deck but an officer orders all of 
them to fire over the top of the trench. They do and some 
fall, shot. 

One soldier cowers in the bottom of the trench. The officer 
orders him to get up but he can't move, he's screaming in the 
fetal position. 

Two other soldiers come over. The officer orders them to keep 
firing and orders the cowering man to do the same.

Finally the officer takes out his pistol, struggles to arm 
it, and shoots the cowering man in the head twice. The other 
men stop firing, come down and look at the officer. 

One soldier looks at the cowering man. He's dead. 

He starts screaming at the men: over the top! He drags a 
couple of boxes to the front edge of the trench so man can 
make their charge. 

Lilou pushes forward toward the officer and yells at him. She 
points at the sun: a daylight attack will be a total 
slaughter. 

The officer totally loses it. He points at her and screams 
for her arrest. He points at two other soldiers and then at 
her: arrest her!

He points his own gun at her, and two soldiers step in front 
of her. 

They all stare at each other. The officer finally lowers his 
gun. 

EXT. BATTLEFIELD - DAY

An exhausted Lilou hops on a truck heading away from the 
lines. 
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She looks around the truck and finds a water barrel and 
bunches of carrots. Lunch!

INT. BARN - NIGHT

Papa has rousted Aida and Bijou out of bed, carrying a 
lantern. 

He leads a sleepy Aida to the pen where the milk cows and 
sheep are. Two buckets, one for cow’s milk, one for sheep. 
Aida sits next to the cow udders, and looks up at Papa in 
dismay. 

He hands Bijou a shovel and points. She stumbles and looks at 
her shoe: she has stepped into manure. She glares at him and 
begins shoveling. 

The two girls look at each other. Bijou points at the bucket, 
but Aida has no intention of trading. 

INT. PALACE DINING ROOM - DAY

Germany's Kaiser reads a newspaper with his lunch. Headline: 
EMPEROR'S TROOPS FALL BACK FROM THE MARNE. 

An aide enters the hall. The Kaiser turns over the paper and 
hands it to him: it reads CHANCELLOR INSISTS HE'S NOT SUING 
FOR PEACE. 

The Kaiser bellows at the quaking aide: get them all in here! 
Now!

In time his officials begin scurrying into his presence. He 
slams the newspaper to the table.

INT. GENERAL'S OFFICE - DAY

Lilou is laughing with some soldiers, drinking coffee. 

The general enters, grim, with documents. He looks at her and 
speaks sharply to her. 

Her smiles slowly drains from her face. 

He crosses to her and hands her a sheaf of documents. The 
first says 13TH DIVISION, DECEASED. It goes on for pages. She 
looks up in shock. 

She looks down again. 18th DIVISION, DECEASED. She pages 
through the whole sheaf: it's like a book. 
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He scoops up the documents and puts a new one on top: NORTH 
HOSPITAL. He hands the whole thing to her and motions her 
out. 

She turns and looks at him as she exits. 

INT. RAILWAY STATION - DAY

A ferocious battle has ended and the entire station has been 
taken over by the wounded and their nurses. 

Lilou arrives and is met by a nurse who takes her documents; 
she winces when she reads them.

Lilou points to her uniform: FIRST AID NURSING YEOMANRY. On 
the other side of her uniform: FANY.

Lilou says "Fany?" and smiles. 

The nurse, not amused, leads Lilou deeper into the station 
and they see an acre of wounded. Further back, trainloads of 
the dead. 

Lilou looks up and sees makeshift signs hung on the walls: 
SPANISH FLU, MUSTARD BLINDNESS.

She looks at the patients. The injuries are savage. In the 
blindness section, nurses are writing letters. 

Another section: AMPUTEES. A soldier strolls through the 
section, finding an abandoned left boot and then a right. He 
holds them up to his feet: they don’t match but they will 
fit. He holds them up to the nurse and she nods. 

Way in the back Lilou finds another section: SHELL SHOCK. A 
nurse looks at her and holds a finger to her lips. A truck 
horn blasts outside and several men nearby jump up in bed. 
Lilou consoles one, the nurse another. 

Lilou volunteers to help and begins assisting a soldier with 
a letter. She starts to cry as he dictates. 

Soon she takes a break and leafs through a newspaper, seeing 
WAR TO END ALL WARS, MUTINIES, DESERTIONS, SURRENDERS. 

She looks around and sees POWs being guarded by older 
soldiers unfit for the line. 

She spots an African American and approaches: his insignia 
says HARLEM HELLFIGHTERS. She asks if he's American and he 
nods. He smiles at her. 
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She walks through the station and sees female cops and 
railway workers. 

She looks out in the streets and sees women driving trucks 
and fighting a fire. 

She goes into an anteroom and finds several nurses asleep on 
the floor, covered in blood. 

EXT. AIRFIELD - DAY

Not far from the station she finds a tiny airfield. Nearby is 
a tired, dirty pilot standing next to a Sopwith Camel, a 
fighter plane. 

She approaches closer and sees that a woman is patching a 
hole in the fuselage. 

She runs around the plane and discovers the whole thing - 
wings, tail - is fabric. 

She approaches the pilot, touching the plane - the whole 
thing is fabric? 

He nods. She's horrified: she rushes over and hugs him. 

She points to the hole that is being patched: Germans? He 
nods. 

She looks under the plane, and then at the seat of the 
aircraft and pounds on it with her fist. She covers over her 
groin: how do you protect your man parts?

He raises an eyebrow and makes the sign of the cross. She is 
horrified. 

EXT. BATTLEFIELD - NIGHT

Lilou makes her way behind enemy lines, German soldiers still 
around but preparing for sleep. She runs from one supply dump 
to the next. 

EXT. BATTLE TRENCH - NIGHT

She scurries back to a French trench, takes a periscope, and 
watches. In the dark, a chain of seven explosions and fires 
breaks out. 

She turns and smiles at an officer. 

24.



EXT. COUNTRY ROAD - DAY

Lilou is wearing a nice dress and has another one in her bag. 
She looks nervously at a sign which read NETHERLANDS in three 
languages. She scans the station. 

EXT. TRAIN STATION - DAY

She boards a train. Nearby is a sign indicating that 
ROTTERDAM is thataway. She scans the passengers for potential 
trouble. 

EXT. URBAN TRAIN STATION - DAY

Lilou emerges and notices two massive buildings, one with a 
French flag, one with a German flag. Yikes! In front of the 
buildings are French and German soldiers giving each other 
the eye. 

INT. LARGE DINNER PARTY - NIGHT

Lilou is in her “A” dress, watching dancers. 

A young man grabs her elbow and steers her to the dance floor 
without asking. She glares at him. He pulls out a watch fob 
which has a British flag inside. 

He pulls her aside and she pushes him away. He points to an 
imposing man with a frightening mustache, looks at her, and 
shakes her head. She nods. Mister Mustache is looking their 
way. 

He points at a German general in uniform and then points at 
her. 

She picks out a good bottle of very powerful brandy, pours 
two, and takes them to the general. He smiles and drinks his; 
she ignores hers and he doesn't notice. 

They dance, the general is thrilled. She gives him the second 
brandy, takes the bottle, and takes his hand. 

INT. BEDROOM - NIGHT

In her slip, she keeps pouring brandy into the general until 
he finally passes out. She slides her dress back on, searches 
the room, and find the general's leather dispatch bag in a 
drawer. 
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She flips through it and it’s loaded with awesome stuff: 
maps, unit lists, the whole shooting match. 

She slides out of the room. 

INT. MEN'S ROOM - NIGHT

She enters the men's room with the bag. The Brit enters and 
she points to the bag, gesturing that it’s the intelligence 
equivalent of the Hope Diamond. 

He takes it, plants a kiss on her cheek. He leaves and she 
smiles. 

EXT. CITY STREET - NIGHT

She sees an German officer in a staff car and puts on the 
tipsy act. He obligingly takes her away from the scene of the 
crime. 

EXT. OUTSIDE A HOTEL - NIGHT

The German officer delivers her, only to find French officers 
waiting. He realizes he's been had. She smiles 
apologetically. He nods at the French and retreats from the 
street. 

EXT. CITY SQUARE - DAY

Rotterdam. Lilou is in her bummy clothes, playing the same 
card-playing scams she learned with Aida and Bijou. 

She chats with a smuggler who tries to sell her a labeled 
packet of morphine. 

She meets a courier and swaps maps with him. 

She scans a local newspaper and circles some passages with a 
pen.

She sees a band of refugees entering a train station and 
talks to them; they talk and point back to where they came 
from. 

She sees a wagonload of German army corpses and cleans out 
their pockets for documents.  
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EXT. BATTLEFIELD - DAY

Lilou and another spy crawl toward a German camp. He points. 

Lilou navigates a treeline with binoculars, taking notes on 
the troops she sees, artillery pieces, ammo dump, railway 
cars. 

She aims her binoculars at an observation balloon and sees 
that its crew is watching her, pointing. She scans the ground 
and sees infantry heading her way. She runs, but circling 
toward the German camp. 

She makes her way to her real target, the ammo dump. She 
crawls under an artillery gun and sleeps. 

EXT. BATTLEFIELD - NIGHT

She wakes up, slides a mirror out from under the artillery 
piece, looking to see who's awake and about. 

She crosses to a fuel depot, watching the shadows of people 
on the wall through a window. 

Se steals two cans of fuel, and sets to work. She drains one 
can all across the front of the ammo dump, the second along 
the front of the fuel dump. 

She lights two matches, lights both pools of fuel, and runs 
for the trees. She watches the scene in the growing 
firelight. 

Explosions. 

She climbs up a ridge, and in the glow from the fires she 
sees a sign: FRANCE is thataway. 

The spy who led her here is now leading Germans soldiers. 
They arrest her. He shows an Iron Cross pendant: double 
agent. 

One of the soldiers touches her face. She flinches.

INT. CELLAR - NIGHT

Two tables and a gallows. Lilou is in a prison uniform, in 
complete shock. On one table are her pants, her maps, her 
binoculars. 

A civilian "lawyer" barks questions at her, which she 
ignores, still stunned. 
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He waves the map, and finally the pants, in her face. He 
points at the gallows, and she looks at it too. 

They throw her in a cell with a view of the gallows. 

In the wee hours, she hears gunshots. Two French spies shoot 
their way into her cell and free her. One is Perigord. Lilou 
and Perigord look at each other for a moment until the other 
spy screams at them.

EXT. OUTSIDE MILITARY HEADQUARTERS - NIGHT

The three dash toward the chow hall where food is being 
delivered. They scan the scene, looking for boltholes. They 
each grab a large sack of food and walk in, looking for a 
place to hide. 

INT. CHOW HALL - NIGHT

They dump their food sacks and scurry through the hall 
tables, arriving at a secluded hallway. They hear the shouts 
outside. They look at each other. 

EXT. OUTSIDE CHOW HALL - NIGHT

They run toward a trash wagon; Perigord is shot as they run 
to it. They drag him into the wagon and they climb onto the 
roof. 

In a mile or so, they slide off the roof as the wagon slows 
for a turn, and crawl into the trees. 

INT. BARN - NIGHT

Lilou and Perigord lay on blankets, swatched in bandages, 
covered in bruises. 

She lights a lantern and fetches a dipper of water for them. 

They talk into the night. 

She crawls over to him and accidentally pokes him in a sore 
spot. She backs away, apologetic. Then she curls up next to 
him again. 

He looks her in the face, and she nods. She touches his face 
and kisses him. He takes her in his arms. 
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EXT. FARMHOUSE - DAY

Lilou’s sisters are crying. 

Two soldiers arrive, and Aida and Bijou, now teens, scurry 
into the back. They demand to know where the younger girls 
are, and the sisters shrug. 

The soldiers leave: Aida and Bijou come out and the older 
girls yell at them. 

Papa arrives and they show him a page from a newspaper: 
DECEASED and a name. He looks at one of the girls and she 
sobs in his arms. 

Another sister folds over the page to WOUNDED: FIELD 
HOSPITAL, ROTTERDAM. She begins to fall apart too. 

A third sister points at Aida and Bijou, points in the 
direction from which the soldiers came, and complains about 
the girls. 

Papa looks at them: they are older girls now, heading for big 
trouble. One of the girls picks up a hunk of meat on the 
table, defiantly, and shows it to him. 

He looks down the road to where the soldiers came from, then 
points at the girls: we're going on a trip. 

The girls look at each other and run into the back. In time 
they return with a single cheap bag. 

EXT. URBAN TRAIN STATION - DAY

Papa, Aida and Bijou exit a train station: ROTTERDAM is on a 
sign overhead. They look at the gorgeous port city along the 
river. 

Before them are the same two massive buildings Lilou saw, one 
with a French flag and one with a German flag. 

Papa points at the German building, looks at them, and warns 
them with a wagging finger to stay away. They roll their 
eyes: duh!

They see Germans soldiers drag two civilians into an alley, a 
man and a woman, and are shocked when the soldiers simply 
open fire and kill them. 

Aida and Bijou look at Papa, pointing at the soldiers. He 
grabs their hands and bats them down; the soldiers are 
looking. 
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Papa waves the paper at them and they enter a building marked 
HOSPITAL, with wounded soldiers smoking outside. 

EXT. URBAN TRAIN STATION - NIGHT

Aida and Bijou have returned. They cross to a massive truck 
loaded with food and supplies in front of the German 
building. 

Aida nonchalantly lights a cigarette and hands the matches to 
Bijou. Bijou works her magic on some straw in the truck and a 
tiny flame erupts. 

She swats Aida and they run. The truck bursts into flames. 

INT. SEEDY HOTEL - NIGHT

The two girls slide back into their room and find Papa awake 
and angry. He's looking out the window at the fiery chaos 
below them. He points at their bed and they slink off to 
sleep. 

EXT. OUTSIDE THE HOTEL - NIGHT

Soldiers scurry across the city, looking. 

Two of them stop at Papa's hotel and stare. Bijou's face 
appears at a window and then vanishes. 

EXT. URBAN TRAIN STATION - NIGHT

This time the girls find the mother lode: a massive railway 
gun. 

They scurry over to the gun and look at from every angle: 
they have no clue how to wreck it. 

Aida points to bags of gunpowder. 

Bijou jumps up and smells it to be sure. 

They set two bags of powder under one corner of the railway 
car carrying the gun, and then trail gunpowder back to an 
alley. 

Bijou does the honors and lights the gunpowder; it takes two 
tries. 

They realize that the gunpowder trails points right to where 
they are standing and they run. 
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A soldier sees the flames and sees two figures running. He 
blows a whistle and more troops approach.

The gunpowder goes off. The railway gun hops in the air; the 
car it sits on cracks and collapses. The gun tips over and 
crashes into the street. 

More gunpowder bags catch fire and blow up; soldiers flee. 

One soldier runs after the girls. 

EXT. OUTSIDE THE HOTEL - NIGHT

The girls circle around to the back of their hotel. They see 
soldiers charge into the front.

Soon the soldiers emerge with Papa and shoot him. Aida 
screams but Bijou puts her hand over her mouth. 

A soldier sees them and drags them to the front of the hotel, 
demanding: is this your father? They look at Papa, now dead, 
and shake their heads. 

EXT. URBAN TRAIN STATION - DAY

The kids dry their eyes and see a train being assembled on a 
train that says FRANCE thataway. 

Refugees are climbing into the nasty cars; Aida and Bijou 
join them. 

They see a mother struggling with a squally baby and a 
toddler and take the baby so Mom can chase the wiggler with 
the legs. 

They sit on the floor and the train begins to move. 

EXT. OUTSIDE FARMHOUSE - DAY

The filthy, exhausted children make their way to the 
farmhouse and find Lilou is there. 

Lilou comes out to look at them, and immediately looks behind 
them to see where Papa is. 

She sees the looks on their faces and runs to them. 
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EXT. SMALL TOWN - DAY

Lilou sees a signpost for FRANCE, LE RUISSEAU, and PARIS and 
see the fort town looming above. But she also sees a beer 
hall with German signs. She runs her fingers through her hair 
carefully.

Lilou strolls over to a German soldier. She chats him up. He 
points to the Le Ruisseau sign and to himself: that's where 
the army is going next. 

Then he reaches up and points to the Paris sign also. And 
points down into a valley where troops are massing. 

She smiles at him and then turns and panics: Le Ruisseau! 
Paris! She looks up the hill at the fort.

She looks around the street and sees a bicycle. 

EXT. MOUNTAIN ROAD - DAY

Lilou is laboring up a mountain road as fast as she can. 
Luckily she isn't at the mountain part yet, because the 
German soldiers she passes look at her, and then begin 
shouting. 

She rounds a bend and begins laboriously peddling up the 
hill. 

Finally she abandons the bike and runs, streaming tears. 

EXT. CITY GATE - DAY

She runs through the gate, scans the town, and runs and into 
the first church she can find. 

EXT. CHURCH TOWER - DAY

She runs up the towers steps at top speed. She finds a 
spotter post with maps, a blanket and a big rifle. 

She begins ringing all the bells, total cacophony, yelling to 
the puzzled townspeople below: GERMANS!

German infantry begin coming into view below the town and 
start shooting at her. 

Lilou fires the massive rifle but the recoil knocks her on 
the ground. 
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Soon an artillery round follows, just missing the church 
tower and crashing into a shop nearby. Panic erupts in the 
streets. 

She slides down the rope and crashes to the ground. 

An artillery round finds the tower, bringing the stones and 
the bells from the tower crashing down on top of her. She 
rolls under a bench and screams. 

Soon all the church bells in town are ringing. And everyone 
is running. 

EXT. CITY SQUARE - DAY

Lilou sees an ancient cannon, manned by a man clearly too old 
for combat. She hollers at him to turn the cannon around and 
fire a round back toward the French lines. He doesn't 
understand, and points at the Germans. 

Finally she persuades him. He goes through the laborious 
process of figuring out which mechanisms turn the beast, 
bringing in a horse to help. 

He begins the firing sequence and she runs away. Explosion 
fires a round but destroys the cannon. Bits of metal 
cartwheel everywhere and she dodges it. 

EXT. FRENCH LINES - DAY

We see a French flag, a tent on a hill, and a spotter with 
binoculars. The spotter sees an artillery round explode in 
the trees nearby, and sees a plume of smoke rising over Le 
Ruisseau.

He runs to an officer: Le Ruisseau is under attack!

He looks behind him and sees another sign pointing toward 
PARIS. The ultimate target. 

The officer begins issuing orders and troops quickly begin to 
move. 

EXT. CHURCH TOWER - DAY

Old men with hunting rifles begin firing at the oncoming 
soldiers. Their tactics are actually good but their weapons 
are no match for the new stuff. 
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Men go down, women and children are caught in the crossfire, 
children run screaming, looking for their mothers or for 
shelter.

With soldiers charging from both ends of the main street, 
townspeople are jammed into a square in the middle, with 
nowhere to go. Soldiers are still firing and people are still 
going down. 

One man points to a beer cellar. 

INT. CITY CELLARS - DAY

Townspeople flood into the seldom-used cellars and find that 
the beer cellars really are full-blown cellars. The halls are 
crammed with terrified civilians. An old woman herds children 
into a beer room. 

Lilou meets Aida and Bijou, who pull her into a storeroom. 
There are rows and rows of brandy bottles. 

They begin making really expensive Molotov cocktails and 
passing them upstairs. Aida stops for a moment and hugs 
Lilou. 

EXT. CITY SQUARE - DAY

Townspeople are doing damage with the handmade grenades but 
are taking casualties as well. 

Suddenly, explosions erupt to the east behind the attacking 
Germans. 

French infantry appear at both ends of the main street: they 
have the Germans trapped, just as the Germans had trapped the 
townspeople before. Slaughter ensues. The Germans are forced 
to retreat. 

The townspeople emerge from the cellars and cheer. 

EXT. PARIS STREET - DAY

Terrified woman looks at a newspaper: RUSSIA QUITS, GERMANS 
WITHIN 75 MILES OF PARIS. 

Artillery rounds crash into Paris buildings and terrified 
people run down the road toward a railroad overpass. 

And then allied forces come down the boulevard, French, 
English, Americans, the whole gang. Locals begin emerging 
from their homes, smiling. 
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EXT. ROAD IN SMALL VILLAGE - DAY

Lilou stands under a road sign saying ALSACE thataway. 

She reads a newspaper: BERLIN RUNNING OUT OF FOOD AND OIL, 
MUTINIES AND RIOTS. 

Nearby, a beer garden owner lowers the German flag and runs 
up the French one. Lilou starts to cry. 

INT. PARIS THEATER HALL - NIGHT

A large dance hall has been converted into a movie hall for 
the evening. 

Lilou and Perigord are dressed smartly. Before them is a wave 
of unattached women; some of them wear widow's black and long 
faces. 

In a moment, doors open and a handful of soldiers enter, all 
wounded. There aren't nearly enough. 

Dancing begins: a few women corner the men for dances, but 
many women end up dancing with each other. 

Lilou and Perigord are dancing in a familiar way, talking as 
they go. She opens up his jacket to check an old injury, and 
he nods: it’s healed now. 

She kisses his cheek. They have never really had time to 
think about how they feel about each other, but they 
absolutely understand each other. 

The music ends, the lights go down, and everyone sits for a 
silent movie.  

INT. GENERAL'S OFFICE - DAY

Augustin greets Lilou who is in a dress for a ceremony. With 
him is Perigord. 

Augustin points to a German wanted poster, headlined 
FRENCHMEN! The enemy has put a price on her head, dead or 
alive. And it’s in francs: they’re hunting her at home too. 

The general points at her, his finger like a gun, and mock-
shoots her. 

She's dismayed. And the picture is so ugly it’s insulting. 

He hands her a diplomatic passport: she is now an attache, 
in…London?
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He smiles and hands her a report: GERMAN SPIES OPERATING IN 
LONDON. With his free hand he does a throat-slitting gesture: 
find the spies and put them out of business. 

He touches her dress and waves and passport: you're a 
diplomat now. 

He leaves. She strips off her dress and changes back into 
pants. She retrieves her old gear: the pistol, the bayonet, 
the binoculars. Finally the passport. She smiles for the 
camera and slides out.

FADE OUT.

THE END. 
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